COLONIAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

PLYMOUTH MEETING, PA  19462
MINUTES, JUNE 18, 2009
President Johnson convened the business meeting of the Colonial Board of School Directors at 7:01 p.m. in the Colonial Instructional Television (CITV) studios in Plymouth Whitemarsh High School (PWHS) on June 18, 2009.
Board Members Present:  Lenore Bruno, Tom Davis, Gary Johnson, Kelly Jowett, Susan Moore, Hope Luken, Dr. William Ryan and Steven Slutsky. 

Board Members Absent: Mitch Zimmer.
Also Attending: Dr. Vincent F. Cotter, Superintendent; Mark Fitzgerald, Solicitor; Cassandra DeLong, Director of Pupil Services; Andrew Boegly, Chief Information Officer; Terry Yemm, Director of Operations; Richard Hartz, Director of Human Resources; John Quinn, Director of CITV; Kim Newell, Assistant Director of CITV; David M. Sherman, Community Relations Coordinator/Board Secretary and Matt Bretzius. 
Mr. Johnson led the Pledge of Allegiance and then stated that this was the final Board meeting for Mrs. DeLong. He thanked her for her service to the District and presented her with a plaque of appreciation.

Mr. Johnson announced that the Board had met in executive session on June 3 and June 15 to discuss legal and personnel issues. 

Minutes:  Mr. Johnson asked the Board to act on the minutes of the Finance Committee of May 14; the Board Work Session of May 18; the General Meeting of May 21; the Human Resources Committee and the Community Relations and Student Life Committee of June 4; the Facilities Management and Transportation Committee of June 10 and the Safety and Wellness Committee of June 15. See enclosures #1 through #6 and #51. 
Note: The minutes of the Finance Committee of June 9 listed on the agenda will be presented for review in July.
Mrs. Luken moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to approve the minutes. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.

Financial Reports: Mr. Johnson sought Board action on the financial reports on the list for approval. They included the Budget Transfers, the Bond Fund Report, the Capital Projects Report, the General Fund/Federal Program Bills, the Capital Reserve Fund, the Food Service Bills/Cafeteria Report, the Outstanding Investment Report, the Cash Flow Summary, the Comparison of Taxes Collected, the Real Estate Tax Escrow Report, the Reconciliation of Cash Accounts, the Budgetary/Deficit Status Report and the Treasurer’s Report for the month ending May 31 as shown in enclosures #7 through #18.
Mr. Slutsky moved and Mrs. Moore seconded a motion to approve the financial reports. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Public Comments on the Agenda: None.
Old Business:  None.
Correspondence:  Mr. Slutsky asked the Board to approve a resolution adopting a 2009-2010 Budget in the amount of $92,580,000. He stated that, as discussed on Monday evening, the budget represents a 3.01 increase over the 2008-2009 budget and includes a real estate tax rate of 17.249 mils. Mr. Slutsky noted that District property owners will see a real estate tax increase of 4.1 percent. He noted that the increase equals an increase of $67.90 for each $100,000 of assessed value or $99.82 on the District’s median assessed value of $147,010. Mr. Slutsky stated that the budget includes $4.85 million of the District’s fund balance. He added that budget is available for review online and in the District Office.
Mr. Slutsky moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to approve the resolution. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0. 

Mr. Slutsky asked the Board to consider the following 2009-2010 taxation rates: 17.249 Millage Rate; one percent Act 511 Earned Income Tax Rate; one percent Real Estate Transfer Tax Rate; 10 percent Amusement Tax Rate and a $20 Real Estate Tax Certification Fee.
Mr. Slutsky moved and Dr. Ryan seconded a motion to approve the taxation rates. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0. 

Mr. Slutsky asked the Board to adopt a 2009 Homestead and Farmstead Exclusion Resolution. See enclosure #19. The resolution established maximum property tax reductions of $248 for approved Homesteads and Farmsteads.
Mr. Slutsky moved and Mrs. Jowett seconded a motion to adopt the resolution. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0. 

Mr. Johnson sought Board approval to pay the Pennsylvania School Boards Association dues for the 2009-2010 school year. See enclosure #20.
Dr. Ryan moved and Mrs. Jowett seconded a motion to approve the dues payment. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0. 

Superintendent’s Report:  Dr. Cotter led Board members through his report that included the Personnel Report and Substitute List, a list of Long Term Substitutes and a list of Master Teachers. See enclosures #22 through #24. He stated that the Personnel Report and Substitute List contained three additional changes, two resignations and one retirement, to the 32 actions he discussed on Monday evening. He noted that there were 11 long term substitutes who were being transferred to per diem substitutes and eight teachers for the Master Teacher designation. 

Mr. Slutsky moved and Mrs. Bruno seconded a motion to approve the Superintendent’s Report. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Board Student Representatives Report: None.
New Business: Mrs. Jowett asked the Board to consider revisions to Policy #225 – Awards – Student Activities. See enclosure #25. She noted that the policy is before the Board on a first-read basis. 
Mrs. Jowett moved and Dr. Ryan seconded a motion to approve the policy on a first-read basis. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Slutsky sought Board action on the appointment of a voting delegate and an alternate to serve as the District’s representatives on the Tax Collection Committee as required by Act 32 505(b). See enclosure #26. He stated that Chief Financial Officer Joe Bickleman is recommended as the primary voting delegate and Tax Collector Sandy Russella is recommended to serve as the first alternate. 
Mr. Slutsky moved and Mrs. Luken seconded a motion to approve the appointments. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Johnson asked the Board to consider the approval of an agreement with the firm Sweet, Stevens, Katz and Williams for legal consultation as well as a standard agreement for fees, costs and expenses for representation in cases involving special education issues. See enclosure #27. He noted that the contracts call for payment of an $8,000 retainer plus hourly fees for routine matters of $130 for attorneys and $105 for legal assistants. Hourly fees for non-routine matters are $175 for attorneys and $105 for legal assistants.
Dr. Ryan moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to approve the legal agreements. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Johnson directed the Board to act on annual agreements with physicians for general examinations, sports physicals and physician services for home football games. See enclosure #28. He noted that the physicians involved include Dr. Glenn Miller, DO; Drexel Medical Group and Eshter Smith, DMD. 
Mrs. Moore moved and Mrs. Luken seconded a motion to approve the physicians’ agreements. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.

Mr. Johnson sought Board approval of two medical/partial hospitalization contracts for the coming school year. The contracts are with Brooke Glen Behavioral Hospital at a rate of $28.38 per day and C&K Therapy Associates, LLC at a rate of $71 per hour. See enclosures #29 and #30. 

Mrs. Moore moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to approve the contracts. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.

Mr. Johnson directed the Board to consider several special education renewal contracts. The first contract is with Lakeside Educational Network for regular and special education slots at a cost of $175,692. See enclosure #31. The second is with Silver Springs/Martin Luther School at a rate of $182 per day. See enclosure #32. The third is with Lifeworks Alternative School at rates of $152 per day and $215 per day for the Autistic Services Program. See enclosure #33. The final renewal contract is with RTM, LLC – The Academy at a rate of $116 per day. See enclosure #34.
Mrs. Moore moved and Mr. Slutsky seconded a motion to approve the special education renewal contracts. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Johnson sought Board action on four negotiated settlement agreements. He stated that the agreements were reviewed in executive session.
Dr. Ryan moved and Mrs. Luken seconded a motion to approve the settlement agreements. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Davis asked the Board to authorize the restructuring of the grading scale for English/Language Arts and Math/Computer courses at PWHS. See enclosure #35. He noted that on Monday, PWHS Associate Principal Karen Gebhardt reported on the reasoning behind the recommendation to modify the grading scale and require students to earn at least 70 percent in a course in order to receive a passing grade. This will be accomplished by eliminating the D grade. Pending successful implementation, the grading scale would be applied to all courses the following year.
Mr. Davis moved and Mrs. Jowett seconded a motion to authorize the restructuring of the PWHS grading scale. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Johnson asked the Board to take action on a request for an exchange student from Korea to attend PWHS for the 2009-2010 school year. She reported that the matter was reviewed in executive session.
Mr. Davis moved and Mrs. Jowett seconded a motion to approve the student exchange request. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Slutsky sought Board approval to increase food service prices for the 2009-2010 school year. See enclosure #36. He stated that significant changes to the food services offerings have been made in the recent past to improve the number of healthy options for students. He added that prices were being brought in line with the changes. Mr. Slutsky noted that elementary school and middle school breakfast prices are recommended to increase 15 cents while the cost of breakfast at PWHS will remain the same. He stated that elementary lunches will increase 10 cents, tiered pricing at CMS will be eliminated and the cost of a full lunch will be $2.85 and the lower and upper levels of the tiered pricing at the high school will be eliminated. The new tiered structure at PWHS includes prices of $2.95, $3.45 and $3.70. Mr. Slutsky added that significant changes to the food services offerings have been made in the recent past to improve the number of healthy options for students.

Mr. Slutsky moved and Mrs. Moore seconded a motion to approve the increased food prices. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Johnson asked the Board to act on the renewal of the District’s summer employment contract with the Central Montco Technical High School (CMTHS) to assist with the installation of technology. See enclosure #37. 
Mr. Davis moved and Mrs. Jowett seconded a motion to approve the contract renewal. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.

Mrs. Moore asked the Board to consider a cooperative purchasing bid for trash disposal services. See enclosure #38. She noted that the recommended bid represents a 13 percent increase over the previous three-year contract. Mrs. Moore added that the bid does include recycling services.

Mrs. Moore moved and Mr. Slutsky seconded a motion to approve the trash disposal bid. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.

Mrs. Moore sought Board approval of a resolution to adjust the bidding and quotation thresholds to $15,200 and $6,000 respectively. See enclosure #39. She noted that the new levels will enable to District to complete more tasks in house.
Mrs. Moore moved and Mr. Slutsky seconded a motion to approve the bidding and quotation threshold adjustments. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mr. Davis asked the Board to act on a professional conference request for PWHS College Counselor Pat Tamborello to attend the National Association for College Admission Counseling Conference in Baltimore, Md. from September 24-26. See enclosure #40.
Mr. Davis moved and Mrs. Luken seconded a motion to approve the conference request. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mrs. Jowett sought Board approval for the PWHS Cheerleaders to attend the National Cheerleading Association Summer Camp in Honesdale, Pa. from August 16-19. See enclosure #41.
Mrs. Jowett moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to approve the trip request. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Mrs. Moore asked the Board to act on a bid request to replace the boilers and the domestic water system at CMS. See enclosure #42. She noted that the recommended vendor is Chadwick Service Company with a bid of $545,107.

Mrs. Moore moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to approve the bid to replace the boilers and domestic water system at CMS. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.

Mrs. Moore also sought Board action on a bid for the installation of video cameras at all schools and the conversion of the cameras at PWHS from analog to digital. See enclosure #43. She noted that the cameras will be accessible for off-site viewing.

Mrs. Moore moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to accept the camera installation bid. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0. 
Solicitor’s Report: None.
Dr. Cotter recommended that the Board revisit their vote regarding the resolution to adjust the bidding and quotation thresholds. He noted a mistake in the agenda and stated that the actual amounts should read $15,200 and $6,100 respectively.
Mrs. Moore moved and Mr. Slutsky seconded a motion to approve the bidding and quotation threshold adjustments at the correct levels. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Committee Reports:  Intermediate Unit:  No Report
CMTHS: Mr. Davis reported that among the 27 graduating seniors receiving scholarships from the Central Montco Technical High School (CMTHS), more than half, or 15, were PWHS students. Davis noted that 70 members of the PWHS Class of 2009 attended CMTHS and 91 percent already have future plans. He stated that 27 plan to attend four-year colleges, 23 plan to attend a two-year school, 11 are now employed in their field of study and three are enlisting in the military.

Human Resources: Mrs. Luken reported on the committee meeting of June 4. She noted that the committee received an update on the self-funded prescription insurance option and reviewed a detailed report on extra duty activities at PWHS. She also stated that the committee heard Dr. Cotter’s recommendation for the salaries of the cabinet and administration and noted that those increases are based upon a performance evaluation. She stated that Dr. Cotter also reported on the recommended salaries for the administrative assistants and confidential secretaries’ salaries and the non-bargaining group salaries. She added that all salaries were also reviewed by the Board in executive session and that all salary information is available for public review in the Human Resources Office.
Mrs. Luken moved and Mr. Davis seconded a motion to approve the Superintendent’s and Assistant Superintendent’s salaries as well as the various employees’ salaries. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Finance: Mr. Slutsky noted that the District’s revenue streams are down. He cited the recessed economy for the decline in the real estate tax base; the county’s reduction in the Common Level Ratio, which is used to determine the assessed value of a property; reductions in federal and state funding and unfunded state and federal mandates as obstacles in the budgeting process. He noted that despite those impediments the District still compiled a competitive budget thanks to the process of zero based budgeting and a careful review of each line item by an administration whose bottom line is the best interest of the students.
Curriculum and Program: No report.
Facilities Management and Transportation: Mrs. Moore moved and Mrs. Luken seconded a motion to appoint Mr. Yemm to the Erdenheim Farm Review Committee. On a roll call vote, all voted in favor. The motion was carried, 8-0.
Community Relations and Student Life: No report.
Safety and Wellness: Mrs. Bruno reported that the committee met on June 15 and reviewed information about the Ready PA community alerting system. Information was also provided regarding the Montgomery County Health Department’s request that the PWHS/CES campus become a Point of Dispensing Site for the disbursement of medicines or vaccines to large numbers of individuals during specific situations. Mrs. Bruno added that recommendations from the Montgomery County School Safety Committee were reviewed, as was the adoption of a standardized Memorandum of Understanding that the county is considering for all of its school districts. She stated that the committee received an update on the revisions to the Crisis Response and Evacuation/Shelter Procedures flip charts, and engaged in a lengthy discussion regarding traffic concerns at Whitemarsh Elementary School.
Legislative: Dr. Ryan reported that the Pennsylvania Senate, via a bi-partisan vote, soundly passed Senate Bill 281 that would halt efforts of the Department of Education and State Board of Education to revise high school graduation requirements and create a new series of assessments called Keystone Exams. Dr. Ryan noted that the bill also provides that any change in statewide requirements for high school graduation can be established only by an act of the General Assembly. It specifically prohibits PDE from entering into any contract that provides for graduation assessments and prohibits the State Board of Education from creating any regulation to require districts to develop new graduation requirements or implement a model curriculum, diagnostic testing or a new series of assessments unless approved by the General Assembly. Dr. Ryan also reported on Senate Bill 850 which potentially would eliminate Classrooms for the Future funding. He also commented on the Governor’s proposal to raise the state income tax and to cut $212 million from the Department of Education budget. 
Public Comment: None.

There being no further business before the Board, Mr. Johnson adjourned the meeting at 7:33 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted, 
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David M. Sherman

Board Secretary

